The Honorable Mike Quigley Committee on Appropriations Subcommittee on Financial Services and General Government

Office of Management and Budget FY22 Budget Request

Opening Statement

3:00 PM Eastern / 2:00 PM Central | June 9, 2021

This hearing will come to order.

As this hearing is fully virtual, we must address a few housekeeping matters.

For today's meeting the Chair or staff designated by the Chair may mute participants' microphones when they are not under recognition for the purposes of eliminating inadvertent background noise.

Members are responsible for muting and unmuting themselves. If I notice that you have not unmuted yourself, I will ask you if you would like the staff to unmute you. If you indicate approval by nodding, staff will unmute your microphone.

I remind all Members and Witnesses that the five-minute clock still applies. If there is a technology issue, we will move to the next Member until the issue is resolved and you will retain the balance of your time.

You will notice a clock on your screen that will show how much time is remaining. At 1-minute remaining, the clock will turn to yellow. At 30 seconds remaining, I will gently tap the gavel to remind Members that their time is almost expired. When your time has expired, the clock will turn red and I will begin to recognize the next Member.

In terms of the speaking order, we will follow the order set forth in the House Rules, beginning with the Chair and Ranking Member, then Members present at the time the hearing is called to order will be recognized in order of seniority, and finally Members not present at the time the hearing is called to order.

Finally, House Rules require me to remind you that we have set up an e-mail address to which Members can send anything they wish to submit in writing at any of our hearings or markups. That e-mail address has been provided in advance to your staff.

This morning we welcome the Acting Director of the Office of Management and Budget, Shalanda Young.

I should say, we welcome back, because this Committee knows Acting Director Young very well. She worked for the Committee for 14 years, serving as Democratic staff director beginning in 2017.

I am thrilled that President Biden has chosen Ms. Young for this role. He could not have made a better choice for one of the government's most important and influential positions.

Be warned, Ms. Young – we know well the great job you did at the Appropriations Committee, and we have equally high expectations for you in your new role.

We last had OMB testify before this subcommittee in March 2020. What a difference a year makes.

At that time, we heard about a budget that aimed to drastically shrink almost every part of Federal government, except for Defense.

That view of limited government has not aged well.

It was swift action by Congress – and execution by Federal agencies – that allowed us to deliver much-needed support to the American people during the COVID pandemic and to develop the vaccines that are helping us to emerge from this crisis.

This year's Budget builds upon the lessons of the last year by recognizing the important role of government and making long overdue investments in critical domestic programs.

The Budget proposes necessary increases to ensure we can deal with the lingering effects of the pandemic and help us become more resilient against future health crises.

It takes steps to address the structural economic and racial inequities highlighted by the pandemic, alleviate poverty, and ensure that we have a society that works for everyone – not just the richest Americans.

And it recognizes the urgency of taking aggressive action to mitigate an existential threat to America and the rest of the world – climate change.

I look forward to discussing these proposals with you in more detail, Acting Director Young.

What is true on the large scale is also true on the smaller scale.

The last Administration undermined the authority of OMB career staff, overrode their expertise to illegally delay and divert funds, and attempted to remove their job security.

Many experienced staffers left the agency, and we fear they may have left Federal service forever.

According to the most recent Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, job satisfaction at most agencies improved in 2020. But it plunged at OMB by 16 percent.

This year, the new leadership team is placing a priority on supporting and expanding the OMB career staff. The agency is asking for \$121.9 million in fiscal year '22, a 14.3% increase over fiscal year '21, to help rebuild the agency's expertise and morale.

Acting Director Young, I look forward to discussing with you in more detail these new OMB initiatives and how you will leverage the experience you gained at the Committee to maximize the impact of any new agency funding.

Again, congratulations on your new role.

Before I turn to Acting Director Young for her statement, I would like to recognize our Ranking Member, Mr. Womack, for his opening remarks.